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I deliver this statement on behalf of Fiji, Kiribati, Republic of the 
Marshall Islands, Nauru, New Zealand, Palau, Samoa, Solomon 
Islands, Tonga, Vanuatu, and my own country, Australia. 

Anti-personnel mines continue to cause long-term human suffering and 
pose a grave threat to countries during and after conflict. They kill and 
maim civilians, often children, and impact land use and reconstruction 
long after the end of hostilities.  

The Anti-Personnel Mine Ban Convention was born out of a collective 
determination to address the humanitarian impact and unacceptable 
harm to civilians caused by use of these weapons. Since it came into 
effect, the Convention has delivered remarkable achievements for the 
international community. The Convention has brought about the 
destruction of over 55 million stockpiled landmines. Large-scale 
clearance operations have rendered land safe for civilians. The 
Convention has provided a platform for survivors to ensure their voices 
are heard and has enabled landmine victims access to medical 
assistance and rehabilitation. There has also been a significant decline 
in the number of countries producing landmines from over 50 to fewer 
than 10.  

Our region, the Pacific, supports the APMBC, and we think now is a time 
to strengthen the call for a world without anti-personnel landmines.  

The Pacific understands the critical value of mine action work. Many of 
our nations remain contaminated by explosive remnants from battles 
fought during WWII and the presence of explosive ordnance around 
communities constitutes a terrifying legacy of the past conflict. This is 
not only because of the harm they cause to life and limb, but also 
because of their presence across lands, paths, forests, and 
infrastructure. The presence of ERW prevents development: it stops 
land from being farmed and new schools and homes from being built.  

We call on the international community to work with the Pacific in the 
removal and clearance of ERW, as well as on the continued 



development and support for victim rehabilitation programs covering 
employment, psychosocial and medical assistance.  

The Pacific region’s commitment to the Convention can be seen in its 
near universalisation, with the Republic of the Marshall Islands 
becoming the 165th state to join the Convention this year. Tonga and 
the Federated States of Micronesia are also moving in a positive 
direction towards accession.  We will continue to work together towards 
universalisation in our region.  

Our region’s 2050 Strategy for the Blue Pacific Continent acknowledges 
the contributions our region makes to global peace and security. We 
reaffirm our countries’ commitment to the Anti-Personnel Mine Ban 
Convention and to the shared goal of a safer world free of these 
weapons. We commit to work with states parties and other stakeholders 
on implementation of the Siem Reap-Angkor Action Plan adopted at the 
Review Conference in November 2024. We hope the positive direction in 
which our region is moving can serve as an impetus and inspiration for 
other regions, and for the world. 

 

 


